Chanctonbury County Local Committee

19 November 2019 – At a meeting of the Committee at 7.00 pm held at Ashurst Village Hall, The Street, Ashurst, Steyning BN44 3AP.

Present:

Mr Barling (Chairman) (Bramber Castle;), Mr Barnard (Henfield;), Mrs Arculus (Pulborough;) and Mr Marshall (Storrington;)

Officers in attendance: Dean Wadey (Northern Area Communities Manager (Horsham, Crawley and Mid Sussex)), Chris Stark (Area Highways Manager) and Jenna Barnard (Democratic Services Officer)

14. Welcome and Introductions

14.1 The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Members & Officers.

15. **Declarations of Interests**

15.1 None.

16. **Minutes**

16.1 Resolved – that the minutes of the Chanctonbury County Local Committee meeting held on 3 July 2019 be approved as a correct record and be signed by the Chairman.

17. **Urgent Matters**

17.1 None.

18. **Progress Statement**

- 18.1 Members considered the statements on matters arising from previous meetings (copy appended to the signed minutes) and made the following comments:
 - A27 Arundel Members provided an update stating that since the last County Local Committee Meeting the Members meeting with the South Downs National Park (SDNP), Highways England (HE) had announced that a further consultation will take place and the SDNP are not seeking to challenge the Judicial Review.
 - Swan Bridge the Traffic Engineer and Team are currently considering the details of the design and managing expectations for the use.

- Washington, Storrington Road – The Committee have asked for the Traffic Officer to provide some detail on this.

19. Prioritisation of Traffic Regulation Orders (CBY03(19/20))

- 19.1 The Committee considered a report by the Director of Highways and Transport (copy attached to the signed minutes).
- 19.2 Following consideration of the report the Committee resolved to progress the highest scoring TRO from the list attached at Appendix A, that being:
- Greenhurst Lane, Thakeham Speed reduction.
- 19.3 The Committee Chairman requested a detailed breakdown of the TRO scoring system and the TRO's in this area.
- 19.4 The Committee agree to request that the 2 remaining TRO's scoring 9 or more are taken to the Cabinet Member for Highways & Infrastructure for consideration in the 'County Wide' allocation.

20. Highways Service Level Update

- 20.1 Chris Stark, Area Highways Manager, introduced the report in a presentation and made the following comments:
- 20.2 Following Scrutiny at Select Committee the Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport & Planning approved the revised service levels that are contained within the new Infrastructure Maintenance Plan.
- 20.3 Mr Stark explained that, as set out on page 20, specifically points 1.2-1.4, the main reasons for introducing the new Infrastructure Maintenance Plan and revised service levels, was as a result of the reduced revenue budgets that have been given and as well as this there has been introduction of a new Code of Practice which was released by the Department for Transport. We have been, and in some cases are still operating on the new replacement Code of Practice "well maintained highways", we need to ensure that we align all our processes and services to becoming more intelligence led and risk based.
- 20.4 He then referred the committee to page 21, point 2.4, that summarised the changes in the various service levels, some of which have been in operation for a number of months.
- 20.5 The Committee requested that, in light of the reduction in winter gritting, mainly from the main roads around Amberley and those leading to the A24, a letter be written to the Cabinet Member for Highways & Infrastructure to raise concerns about the reduction and the bus routes effected.

21. Talk With Us

21.1 The Chairman introduced the item and advised that the open forum was an opportunity for comments and questions to be raised on items not

already on the agenda, and over which the County Council has jurisdiction. The following issues were raised, and responses made:

21.2 There was 1 written question in advance:

Caroline Instance asked "Given the push to increase recycling and the increase we have seen in fly typing in rural areas isn't it a false economy to shut some waste management centres for two days at a time (i.e. Billingshurst). And as winter hours shorten to match light why not use the hours "saved" to open on the other wise closed days?" Gareth Rollings, Commissioning and Infrastructure responded "The hours currently available at the full network of household waste recycling sites have been done in a way that has allowed us to keep all 11 sites open to the public, although its inconvenient to have sites shut during days of the week and at 4pm we have managed to keep every site open Saturdays and Sundays and have not had to take steps to fully close any of the sites down. In some situations we have extended opening times using the savings made for example Westhampnett closes one day a week in the Winter which has allowed the Worthing site to open 6 days a week and not the original 5 days when the days and hours were changed in October 2016.

21.3 There were a further 2 questions asked at the meeting:

- A Resident asked about the A281 and what would make a strong case for applying for the crossing via TRO/CHS: Chris Stark, Area Highways Manager, responded a strong demonstration of support would be a public forum, a show of hands at a Parish Council Meeting, a well responded to letter drop & survey. He explained that the key is to encourage the silent majority who say they support it but follow through to complete surveys/attend meetings.
- A Resident asked with the recent reduction to Highways in mind, what was going to happen with potholes as they are a danger to all road users. Chris Stark, Area Highways Manager, responded that West Sussex County Council will to continue to deliver their Safety Commitments and these levels would not change.

22. Chanctonbury Community Initiative Funding (CBY04(19/20))

22.1 The Committee considered a report by the Director of Law and Assurance (copy appended to the signed minutes) which detailed applications for Community Initiative Funding. The Committee debated the respective merits of the project for which funding was sought.

22.2 Resolved -

That the following awards be made:

- 419/CBY Henfield Youth Club, 'Light up running costs down', up to £2000 – towards installing a cost-effective LED lighting system throughout the building.
- 423/CBY Henfield Computer Club, 'Purchase of TV monitor for use at workshops', £300.00 towards purchasing a new smart LED TV to aid presenting at club workshops.
- 444/CBY Ashington Festival Committee, 'Ashington Festival', £607.00 – towards the cost of printing 1,200 festival programmes.
- 449/CBY The Bramber Society, 'Christmas tree lights', £120.00 towards purchasing replacement Christmas tree lights for the annual village carol concert.
- 458/CBY West Chiltington Community Speedwatch Group £514.41 towards Radar Speed Gun Starter Kit.

23. Nominations to School and Academy Governing Bodies (CBY05(19/20))

- 23.1 The Committee considered a report by the Director of Education and Skills (copy attached to the signed minutes).
- 23.2 Resolved that the Committee approved the following nominations:
- Ms Judith James to Thakeham Primary School for a four-year term.

24. **Date of Next Meeting**

24.1 The Chairman confirmed that the next meeting of the Committee will take place on 11 March 2020 at 7pm at a venue to be confirmed.

Chairman

The meeting closed at 8.20 pm